BERKSHIRE HILLS REGIONAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

Great Barrington   Stockbridge   West Stockbridge

MEET AND CONFER
DISTRICT OFFICE - STOCKBRIDGE
May 7, 2015
Present:


School Committee:
S. Bannon, R. Bradway, F. Clark, R. Dohoney, K. Piasecki, J. St. Peter
Administration:
P. Dillon, S. Harrison
Absent:

School Committee:
W. Fields, A. Potter, C. Shelton, D. Weston
List of Distributed Documents:

May 7, 2015 School Committee Meet and Confer Agenda – Revised 5/4/2015
January 29, 2015 Meeting Minutes

February 26, 2015 Meeting Minutes

Adhoc Proposal
BHRSD Action Task Force
Three Track Approach to Facility Repair and Improvements at MMRHS
District Mission
School Committee Meetings - FY16 revised – May 2015
Any additions, deletions and/or corrections to these minutes can be found at the beginning of the next School Committee Meeting minutes.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Steve Bannon called the meeting to order at 7:06PM. 

The listing of agenda items are those reasonably anticipated by the chair, which may be discussed at the meeting.  Not all items listed may in fact be discussed, and other items not listed may be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.  This meeting is being recorded by CTSB and will be broadcast at a later date.  Minutes will be transcribed and made public, as well as added to our website, www.bhrsd.org once approved.

Members of the audience may also be recording.  

MINUTES – 
January 29, 2015


February 26, 2015

Mr. Bannon presented the meeting minutes of January 29, 2015 and February 26, 2015 to the Committee for approval.

Mr. Bradway made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dohoney to approve the meeting minutes of January 29, 2015 and February 26, 2015.
Unanimous approval.
TREASURERS REPORT – None

STUDENT MEMBERS

Mr. Bannon welcomed Jack Gibson and Allison Kinne as this evening’s student representatives.

SUPERINTENDENTS REPORT

a) Good News

Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School
Mr. Dillon reported Mrs. Berle will not be in attendance this evening as she is attending the Berkshire County Educators of the Year award ceremony being held at MCLA.  Glen Chamberlain, a Muddy Brook teacher, is being honored tonight with that award.  MCLA and the Superintendent’s Roundtable selected three Berkshire County educators from different teaching levels.  Glen Chamberlain was chosen to represent the elementary grade level.  Berkshire Hills has had a number of wonderful people nominated for this award, and every other year or so one of our educators is honored by receiving this award. 

Monument Valley Regional Middle School

Mr. Doren reported the following good new items:
· MVRMS recently enjoyed a visit with Shakespeare and Company for an 8 week program.  It was an amazing experience for students.  Students learned how to put together a Shakespearian show, which they then performed for the entire school.

· The Special Olympics were held yesterday.  Many students from MVRMS were involved.  The festivities brought much joy and cheer to the students and faculty who participated and volunteered their time for this event.

Monument Mountain Regional High School

Jack Gibson and Allison Kinne reported the following good news items:

· AP testing has been happening at Monument and has been going very well.

· Last week there were approximately 95 students who participated in SAT testing.
· Students are also currently participating in student elections for the Executive Student Council.

· The Girl’s Track team will be participating tomorrow in the Berkshire County Championship race.

MEET & CONFER
a) Discussion on Next Steps and Moving Forward with the Task Force Committee
· BHRSD Task Force, Three Track Approach, Mission & Goals 
Mr. Bannon stated the discussion planned for this evening is around steps moving forward.  An Adhoc Subcommittee was appointed and they have met, minutes have been distributed, to assist the Committee in preparing for this discussion.  

Mr. Dillon stated what has been distributed are not actually minutes, but notes that were taken at the meeting.  Minutes will be distributed shortly.  

The Adhoc Subcommittee met on Saturday.  Attendees where Mr. Fields, Mr. Potter, Mr. Clark, Mrs. Young, Mr. Dillon, Dave Long, Vivian Ormaski.  Richard Ruth was there for approximately half of the meeting.  Discussion was around how to proceed with the next steps in light of the task force plan recently shared by David Long, and voted on by the School Committee.  What was discussed was to have people look at the district Mission and Goals, which were developed upon Mr. Dillon joining the district.  Also, the State of the Schools report that he wrote shortly after joining the district were viewed and what was found was much of what resonated six years ago in that report remains true today.  Many things the district wanted to do have been completed, and there are also areas for continued growth. 

The group decided they would like to hold a “kick off” event on a Saturday and bring a diverse group of people together.  June 20th is a possible date.  A number of facilitators could be brought in.  One to work with the entire group participating and three separate facilitators who would work with each of the subgroups.  One subgroup in the three track approach would be around educational vision, one would be around budget and finances and the third would be around facilities.  Between now and then the Adhoc Committee would meet with the facilitators and develop a plan for the day.  Lunch would be provided.  We would encourage people to participate.  There may be people there who have been working with this for months, and there may be people there who are experiencing first contact.  Mr. Dillon has heard from many community members who are interested in participating and the Adhoc Subcommittee believes this “kick off” event would be the way to get people there and begin the process of organizing the groups.  Participants from that day could then return and report accomplishments of that day back to the School Committee.  The groups will then be formed, will set their schedules and begin digging into the work that needs to be done.  

Tonight it is the hope the School Committee will support this idea and charge the Adhoc Subcommittee with working out details, decide on a date for the “kick off” event and start talking in general terms what the guidelines or charges to the Adhoc Committee will be, who would then charge the facilitators around how to structure the day appropriately.

Mr. Clark stated the Adhoc Subcommittee wanted the event to take place before the summer break.  Since it is already the middle of May the Subcommittee was looking at the first part of June, but that would conflict with graduation, there is a conflict on the 13th.  Mr. Clark acknowledges it is a large commitment to ask people to give up a beautiful Saturday.  

Mr. Dillon also stated there was discussion around how to recruit participants.  The tendency is to always recruit the people who usually participate in these types of ventures.  The goal is to also recruit people who care deeply about their town and the schools who may be inclined to attend a meeting on a Saturday.  Even if they don’t attend that meeting, how do we enlist them to become involved at some other point?  The Adhoc Subcommittee was hoping to gain feedback in this area.

Mr. Bannon stated if someone cannot make the Saturday event, interested parties could still become involved.  He believes all town officials should be contacted and asked to spread the word in each member town.  Mr. Clark stated the idea is to get everybody together who have been working on all of these different things before going off on their own charges, and as a group to understand what the purpose of this exercise is.  A refresher on the mission statement that the Committee has agreed to and crafted over the years is important.  The mission will in fact be the “driver” for all of the work.  Also, to have some enriched, facilitated data with background and facts of where the district is coming from.  Ideally, people should be leaving the meeting with a general understanding of why the district is doing this and where they want to go.  At minimum have a direction and result in mind.  Mr. Dillon stated one of the things the Adhoc Subcommittee agreed on was to put together a set of foundational resource documents.  There are many things that are relevant and arguably fairly objective, like enrollment data for the district, five-year trends, achievement data, etc.  That information can be aggregated in one place.  The expectation would not to have everyone read every bit of it, but it would be nice to have a shared set of documents as a reference.   

Mr. Clark stated tonight’s discussion should be around fleshing out these ideas and also fleshing out how these three groups apply to the district and how the Committee would like to move forward, and also work with Dave Long’s document.  Ultimately, the School Committee, along with other attendees this evening, can discuss a possible charge that could be given to these three groups.  As the “policy arm” for the district, what does the Committee see as the charge for these groups to work on?  Mr. Dillon stated there is also the tension between assigning a charge, but also not having the charge so narrow that it impedes the room they need to work appropriately.  Mr. Clark stated the Subcommittee also discussed coordinating the work of the three groups so information can be shared.  The three groups can learn from each other’s work, and also so the focus stays on the goals and does not strays too far from the work that needs to be done.  As an example, in regard to educational resources, the desire may be to create AP tutors for every child, which would give us a better result, but that is not financial reality.  Mrs. Young’s document contains a good outline of the core issues that should be discussed in that group.  This document was written primarily for the high school, but in some time also needs to be spent looking at how that will apply to the entire district.
Mr. Bannon stated this evening the Committee will discuss the three groups of the Task Force, and the Adhoc Subcommittee will then move forward and develop a document with vision.  Mr. Dillon stated he believes in most concrete terms a date be decided upon for the “kick off” event, give direction to bring to the facilitators so something meaningful can be crafted jointly, and get some additional feedback from the Committee on recruiting.
Dave Long stated he believes one area was how all three groups actually come back together?  The intention of this layer is how people from each of these work groups make up the joint Task Force.  That is where you actually have those conversations as a means to give back to the School Committee itself.  Internally it is already understood that the three groups must compare notes as they are moving along, otherwise no one will have the guidance necessary to achieve what they have set out to do.  In terms of the charge, there was also discussion around allowing each group to come up with different views of what the problems actually are, as the problems usually produce the solutions.  All of a sudden an idea will present itself.  The trick in deciding the charge each group should be given is to figure out how to confine, but also allow enough room so the groups can clearly define what the problems are so there is a shared understanding.  Mr. Long believes this is truly the problem that is trying to be solved this evening.  Once the problems are determined the solutions discussed can be compared back to see if they fit.
Karen Christensen inquired what the expected outcome would be.  Is the outcome reporting back to the School Committee what the problems are believed to be, or identifying the problems and coming back with possible solutions?  What would the School Committee like to see brought back to them?  Mr. Clark stated he believes the goal would be to have the work done in these three groups, who would work on and become masters of each of the three areas, so much so that they understand what the issues are.  Once the issues are understood the solution will suggest itself.  If there is that amount and depth of work being done, it would be expected that those groups would come up with possible solutions.  Mr. Bannon agreed.  Mr. Long stated the problem and specifics are not yet known, so there has been dissention in some areas.  The groups will need to release that tension and decide on some common ground.  What is known is the district needs a new SOI submitted to the MSBA, the district needs to have some sort of image of what a sustainable school budget looks like and the district needs some re-embracing of the district mission so when the program is looked at and we try to come up with a sustainable budget everyone will know we are using the correct measurement. 

Mr. Dillon stated he could see in any particular area the group may not come up with one solution, but may develop a range of solutions on a continuum.  Any possible solution would contain advantages and dis-advantages, and they would weight in different ways.  School choice, for example.  The district could stop school choice entirely, or could increase school choice.  Either end of that continuum is not a great idea, but what would happen if the district accepted 100 students and a break-even environment were achieved?  What are the advantages or dis-advantages?  If the number were 300, like is currently, what are the advantages or disadvantages?  And so on.  Any one of these solutions would have intended and unintended consequences and that is why the communication across the three groups will be important.  One area will affect another area.

Mr. Clark stated he would argue the three elements, education, funding and facility repair need a core mission of what the School Committee is charged with accomplishing, what has been accomplished and is working on accomplishing.  These issues are continuously worked on, but currently we are stalled and are not making as much progress as the Committee might like to, and possibly do not have our arms around all the issues and what next steps should be.  When this happens things need to be shaken up and do things in a different way.  Mr. Dillon stated the work might be successful if it moves the least, and 800 – 900 people are educated on issues.  If the district gets more return on the work and 800 – 900 people are educated on this work and develop even partial solutions or how we think about things is changed it may lead to some other types of solutions.  

Dave Long also spoke in terms of process.  One idea was to create a WIKI for all of these documents that any one of the three groups may want to deal with.  Also, to provide the freedom for any member to write a document of issue.  Mr. Long stated he will do whatever the wish is of the Committee, but he has been working on a WIKI structure.  The result is you would end up with all of the documents that went into the process around the Task Force that would not only be available to the School Committee but also to the general public.  If someone were to come back and say “you never showed me anything” we can point to where the documents were always available to the public.  It is a very easy tool to use.  This should be organized in a way that the ideas percolate up.  The School Committee will be able to make the most informed decision possible, and also take care of some of the cost of replacing what MSBA did by providing as much guidance to the consultants to narrow their scope from the start.  If the district can provide enough vision to get through the first half of the schematic design that could cut their time down by half, possibly saving money by utilizing them on an hourly basis rather than contractually.

Mr. Clark stated a collaborative document would be a great way to go, but he would also like a recommendation from the Technology Committee on the appropriate avenue to take.  Would a WIKI document also comply with the open meeting law?  Are documents fluid there?  Can we track who makes changes?  How are those changes communicated?  Mr. Long stated yes.  All changes made within WIKI are logged down to the millisecond through user permissions.  Permissions can be set at different levels.  Mr. Clark stated he would like to see the balance between public assess and the ability to change a document.    Mr. Bannon stated the Adhoc Subcommittee could discuss this before the meeting takes place.  

Mr. Bannon stated the “kick off” date needs to be decided, and two, the charge will not necessary be a charge for each of the three groups, but an overall charge to identify problems, to identify common ground, etc., and possible solutions.  If the Committee could do it in a general way would be good.  

Mr. Bradway inquired whether the Committee is trying to establish a timeframe for producing outcomes for the three task force groups.  Mr. Bannon stated absolutely.  Mr. Bradway stated he believes participants may like some measure of when this initiative would be complete, not to put limits on anything, but an anticipation of how long the work might take.  Mr. Dillon stated the intention would be to do something that could impact budget and planning for next year.  The district would like to have that by mid-October or early November.  Mr. Clark stated there could be milestones.  Mr. Dillon stated the tension here is we may be able to get a good meeting done in June, but many are not as present in the summer, so possibly spotty participation in July and August, and then back to full strength in September and October.  Mr. Clark stated the Committee is so driven by budget from November to March that it is better to get as much work done when the district and Committee are not in the budget season.  Mr. Bradway also inquired whether the expectation is going to be to have standard updates brought back to the School Committee, similar to a Subcommittee report, to make sure the ball is moving forward.  If those types of reports are not required he believes the Committee will hear conjecture and hearsay and not concrete information.  David Long stated the document states there would be a liaison from the Task Force who would be required to report to the School Committee.  Mr. Long believes the “kick off” meeting would be a place to find out who is interested in participating and also who would be willing to also participate throughout the summer.

Mr. Bannon stated he believes it is important for everyone to realize this cannot go on for six to eight months because we will miss the budget process and that will push everything out another year.  If the task becomes insurmountable the School Committee can be flexible about it and understand the advantages of that.  The effort does need to be put into completion sometime the middle of October, starting sometime in June.  If you have a large enough group, if only ¾ or ½ show up for the summer meetings, that will still be a large enough group to get through, and then continue moving through September and October and hopefully come up with some solutions.  

Mr. Dillon stated he envisions recommendations being brought forward that are immediate and implementable right away or long-term 1 to 3 years and some a bit longer term 3 to 5 years out, such as consolidation.  Mr. Clark stated he does not see solutions being properly ready until November.  He believes the heavy work will take place in September and October.  

Mrs. Harrison inquired if the Committee talking about this initiative influencing the budget, the Committee has also just started a new initiative with the Finance Subcommittee.  The district will be presenting programmatic overviews that are designed to inform the next budget process.  She stated she is a bit concerned about how those two fit together and how they may conflict.  Mr. Dillon stated the programmatic overviews are meant to inform the School Committee, but will also flow down to the educational group.  Next week the West Stockbridge’s Select Board will be discussing a proposal to form a Regional Amendment Committee.  Something would be posted and then hire a facilitator to start working with the member towns on that initiative, and that work would also start in September.  There is the possibility that people who are involved in each task force group might also become involved in the other processes.  Multiple things simultaneously may be taking place.  People may choose to be on one or the other, or possibly both.  Mr. Clark believes the committee should be realistic about what the outcomes will be.  The School Committee may, at the end of the day, have identified the goals, the activities or other types of things like the Regional Agreement, which might have a much, much longer working time frame.  There are also different classes of things, such as things the district is in control of and things the district is not in control of.  There will be things that we would like other people to cooperate with us on, and there are things it will be difficult to get others to cooperate with the district on, such as the State and school choice.  The Committee needs to keep in mind how much control the district has.  Mr. Clark believes the district should concentrate on things that are within its control and come up with a long-term plan or goals, which may be legislative advocacy or other kinds of actions that could take a much longer time.  Mr. Bannon stated the Subcommittees will also delve into some of those.  Mr. Long stated the Task Force should not be taking all of the work away from the systems that are already in place.  It is to augment what is already in place.

Mr. Bannon stated what Mrs. Harrison was referring to is anything that is going to affect the budget would have to pass through the Finance Subcommittee.  The work here is not meant to derail that process.  Mr. Dillon agreed.  Mr. Bannon believes all these initiatives will mesh together.

Mr. Bannon also wanted to mention whenever a Task Force or Subcommittee, etc. is formed their meetings must adhere to the Massachusetts Open Meeting Law.  There needs to be a discussion at the “kick off” meeting so all participants understand the law and expectations of the law.  Meetings must be posted 48 hours in advance, and will be posted through the Superintendent’s Administrative Assistant.  An agenda will need to be developed for each meeting with minutes taken of attendees, information distributed and discussion.  There will need to be a quorum for any votes to be taken.  Also, Task Force members will not be able to deliberate outside of the public meetings.  Mr. Long inquired if a Task Force member and an architect want to make a sketch of an idea, because they are both members of the Task Force would they not be permitted to do so?  Mr. Bannon stated hopefully the group they are working with would give them the charge to do that, instead of them doing that on their own and then bringing it back to the group.  Mr. Bannon stated his understanding is, and if the Committee needs to they can ask for a ruling, two people could do something like that as long as the full committee is not a committee of three.  The law is one less than a quorum.

Mr. Dohoney made a motion, seconded by Mr. St. Peter to approve of June 20, 2015 as the “kick off” meeting date of the BHRSD Task Force, meeting to be held at Monument Valley Regional Middle School from 9:00AM – 2:00PM. 

Unanimous approval.   
Mr. Bannon stated in the meantime the Adhoc Committee will conduct a series of meetings to start to plan for the “kick off” meeting, how to recruit interested parties, recruit facilitators, etc.  Mr. Bannon inquired what the Adhoc Subcommittee would need to move ahead.  Mr. Clark stated an endorsement of what the outline of the day will be, and once that is understood the Subcommittee can begin to fill in how that will be done through facilitators, etc.  Will there be a Power Point presentation with basic facts?  Mr. Dillon stated his expectation will not be that participants will have read the foundation documents before the meeting, but would be happy if they read them after the meeting.  He would like to have the facilitators run the presentation and explanation of the work to be done, etc.  Mr. Clark believes key people also need to be identified, administration along with at least one School Committee member participating on each group.  There has also been discussion around making sure all member towns are represented on each group.
Mr. Dillon stated he believes the best plan would be for the Adhoc Subcommittee to meet again before the next School Committee meeting.  They could come up with an over-arching plan and then bring that plan back to the full School Committee for fine-tuning.  The draft plan will be enough to start having a conversation with the facilitators.  Once the School Committee gives their blessing then it can really be fine-tuned.  Mr. Dillon doesn’t believe anyone has given this enough thought at this point to on-the-spot do their best work this evening.  Mr. Bannon stated there is two weeks to get the Adhoc Subcommittee together before the next School Committee meeting. 

Mr. Dillon stated if people in the room this evening have recruiting ideas they would like to share that would be helpful.  Mr. Dohoney stated he would like to be sure there was representation from all three towns.  Karen Christensen inquired whether the Committee had some sense of who should participate.  Mr. Bannon stated at this point it would be anyone who has an interest in participating who would be given the opportunity to volunteer.  Yes the district needs town officials, School Committee members, people who at the time were very vocal about the renovation project, but the district would also like people to participate who do not feel they understand.  Mr. Clark questions whether school choice parents should be involved since those families do not pay the taxes that the three member towns do to support the district.  Mr. Bannon stated he would respectfully disagree with that statement.  He believes participants should either be a resident of the three towns or have children in the BHRSD.  Mr. Bradway stated he would love to see parents of students participate.  Mr. Dillon suggested different demographic groups and under-represented groups could be looked at.  At the Great Barrington Town Meeting someone brought up that Latino’s as a group are under-represented.  He believes the Committee could look widely.  Eileen Mooney inquired if a person were to apply to be part of the group could a person be rejected or turned down?  Mr. Bannon stated his belief would be no.  Mr. Clark stated in practical terms it is an open meeting that anyone can attend.  Mr. Bannon stated he cannot think of a reason why someone would be told no, they cannot participate.  Mr. Dohoney stated his understanding was anyone who wanted to participate would be allowed to participate.  Mr. Clark inquired whether there would be a formal membership, or would it be anyone who showed up that day would be a part of the meeting?  Mr. Bradway stated the Task Force itself should be individuals from the district.  The working groups could include anyone, including people from outside of the district if they choose to.  Mr. Long stated the Task Force should have a minimum and maximum.  The work groups would be more inclusive.  The Task Force must be comprised of a functional number of participants.  Mr. Bannon stated he believes there needs to be a formal structure to the Task Force so you are confident an outcome can be reached.  Mr. Dohoney stated the Task Force should be a “sign up”, not an application.  Mr. Long stated he has also been speaking to architects and accountants, etc.  He believes there is a need for individuals with skills.  Mr. Bannon stated all he would ask are these things go through the Adhoc Subcommittee and then the Task Force.  The more people involved the more people who will have good factual knowledge of the work that is being done.  

Mr. Dillon stated he believes the Adhoc Subcommittee has enough information to move forward. 
Meeting of Berkshire County School Board Chairs  
Mr. Bannon informed the Committee of a meeting that took place two weeks ago of all School Committee Chairs in Berkshire County.  It was called by the Chair of MASC, Division VI.  It was a “get to know each other” type of meeting.  It involved Glen Coucher.  It also involved the current President of the MASC and the incoming President of the MASC.  The next meeting is going to have Ben Downing and Smitty Pignatelli in attendance.  When the meeting is scheduled and if there are any action items Mr. Bannon will update the School Committee.    
Mr. Dohoney made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bradway to adjourn the meeting at 8:30PM

Unanimous approval.                                                   
_____________________________








Debra E. Brazie, Recorder
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Secretary
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